Great Snoring Parish Council


Clerk  Joanna Otte, Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, NR21 0JN  
tel: 01328 822366 email: greatsnoringpc@googlemail.com 
Present: J Lockhart, S Pannell (Chairman), G Peabody, D Perowne, H Seekings (Vice-Chairman), 
J Taylor, V Thompson
And one member of the public  
Meeting of Great Snoring Parish Council 
on Thursday 10 November 2016 at 7.00pm in the Social Club
MINUTES
Welcome 
1. Apologies from M Strong (County Councillor), PCSO J Robotham (SNT Fakenham).
2. Declarations of pecuniary interest by the Councillors in any of the items listed below.
· D Perowne declared an interest in planning applications for 40 Winks - related to applicant  and Field Barn, Stonepit - occupier.
3. Minutes of the previous Meeting – 8 September, were approved and signed as a true record.
4. Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
5. The Meeting was temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns they have and for reports from the District and County Councillors and the PCSO.
· Police report: one call in relation to a criminal damage to a wheelie bin.
· NCCllr M Strong emailed a report to all councillors explaining the current progress on the Devolution discussions.
· A member of the public congratulated the Parish Council for all the hard work in replacing the clock dial.
· Messages of thanks and appreciation from the Churchwardens and the Rector as well as an email message from Helen Perowne ‘on behalf of the PCC a big thank you for helping us … with the swift repair of the damaged roof tiles. I am delighted with the clock face and truly didn’t realise how much I had missed the ringing our of the time. Many thanks.’
The Chairman re-opened the meeting.
6. Planning
· To consider proposals from NNDC
· Dildash House, The Street ref: PF/16/1072: retrospective application for replacement of a garden timber studio in rear garden. Plans circulated. Response submitted 26 September.
· Conversion of barn to a dwelling and erection of detached garage with accommodation within the roof space at Duck Town End Barn, Thursford Road ref: PF/16/1348. Plans circulated. Response submitted on 22 October.
· Demolition of single storey dwelling and erection of two-storey dwelling and detached double garage with studio above. Incorporation of paddock to rear as part of rear garden for dwelling at Forty Winks, Fakenham Road ref: PF/16/1401. Plans circulated. Response submitted on 2 November.
· Conversion of barn to three dwellings and construction of block of three double garages at Stone Pit Barn, Fakenham Road ref: PF/16/1428. Plans circulated. Response submitted online on 8 November.
· To note decisions made by NNDC
· Rostrevor Cottage change of use of agricultural land to residential garden for Rostrevor Cottage, and erection of shed / summerhouse. APPROVED.
· Manor House, Barsham Road ref: PF/16/1002: change of use of part of paddock to residential curtilage, retention of the gravel hard-standing area for storage of boats and visitor cars and the relocation and alterations to the existing boarded fence on roadside boundary. APPROVED.
· Dildash House, The Street ref: PF/16/1072: retrospective application for replacement of             a garden timber studio in rear garden. REFUSED.
· The Clerk was asked to contact the District Council to find out the time-scale for the                     changes/removal for the last two proposals and to find out how retrospective conditions              and demands are enforced.
· Other planning matters
· Top Farm buildings – response from NNDC: ‘As a listed building the LPA does have powers to take enforcement action if the owners of the building fail to preserve the building’s special architectural character or historic interest. Given work for the approved conversion scheme shows little sign of progressing I will write to the Estate and enquire as to their plans for the outbuilding. If no plans are forthcoming I will take the property to the Council’s Enforcement Board for consideration. It should be noted that enforcement action is a last resort and we always try to work with the owners before pursuing action. I would like to thank [the] Parish Council for bring this to our attention and I will endeavour to update you as and when appropriated.’ 
7. Financial business
· To note receipts since previous statement: NNDC Precept £1,650 and LCTSG £110; allotment rents £92; Barclays interest 43p
· To note regular payments since previous statement:
	Salary and on costs (August and September)
	SOs
	292.56

	Scooper Dooper (dog waste collection x 2)
	SOs
	15.84


· The balances on bank statements were confirmed as at 18 October 2016: 
Current account: £1,186.93; Savings account: £1,955.08.
· The following payments were approved:
	
	Cheque no
	

	J Otte (carry forward)
	
	

	Rodent Service (East Anglia) Ltd
	100246
	72.00

	Narford Scaffolding (interim payment)
	100247
	168.00

	Norse Eastern Ltd (grounds maintenance Gurney’s Ground)
	100248
	179.00

	RBS Engineering (clock dial 2nd of two payments
	100249
	1080.00

	Walsingham Estate (allotment rent)
	100250
	120.00

	Basil Huggins (gilding clock dial)
	100251
	440.00

	total
	
	£2,059.00

	Cheques between meetings
	
	

	Narford Scaffolding Ltd (interim payment 5 wks)
	100245
	210.00


· The Clerk was asked to request copies of the reports from Rodent Services as these had not been supplied. It was also noted that some of the traps had not been checked for months and that it seemed that some of the site visits had been missed.
· To note statement of accounts compared to budget (to date)
· It was noted that Barclays had made a charge of £60 for the overdrawn period in August and an interest charge of £2.26. 
· The Clerk was asked to instruct NNDC to make future payments (e.g. precept) to the current account.
8. Clock Fund

· To note that £2,276, including sale of old dial, had been donated to the Clock Fund, a further £110 was received at the meeting.
· It was agreed to have a separate account for the Parish Clock. If possible the name of the existing savings account should be changed, if not a new account should be opened. 
9. To consider and set the Budget and Precept for 2017-18
· Review the figures
· E.g. Clock Fund, verge cutting. 
· Determine whether or not there are any other likely calls on planned expenditure
· Agree the precept for 2017-18
· It was decided to postpone setting the Budget and Precept until Jan meeting because the final figures for the clock dial replacement were still outstanding and the County Council had not as yet decided how much would be reimbursed if the parish council took on the verge cutting.
· It was agreed to accept the Local Council Tax Support Grant (LCTSG) of £196 from NNDC
10. Environment 

· Knolls
· Thanks to G Peabody for arranging for the tree stump on the lower knoll to be removed.
· To note that the copper beech on the Tunns Knoll has dead branches as does the prunus on the knoll by Top Farm. The Clerk was asked to follow this up with the tree surgeon and to get a survey and quote for the recommended work for submission to the conservation officer at NNDC.
· The clerk was asked to thank Adrian Hall for cutting the knolls and to remind him to send an invoice.
· Litter pick and general maintenance/ tidy up
· It was reported that 32lbs of litter was collected; signs were cleaned and vegetation trimmed.
· To note that a sack of bottles had been left near the Social Club. The Clerk was asked to forward information about bottle banks and recycling credits to V Thompson for consideration of the Social Club.
· To note that the Fire Hydrants had been checked.
· To note that rats are the occupier’s responsibility. NNDC has an arrangement with Millennium Pest control to provide a service at a fixed rate £32.40. For more information contact the District Council www.north-norfolk.gov.uk/environment/18883.asp or telephone Millennium Pest Control 0800 085 4460.
11. Highways: 
· Items to report
· It was suggested that the Parish Council offered to remove the bus stop flags. 

· White lines need to be repainted on junction of Thursford Road / Dildash Lane.
· Shrub on corner of Fakenham Road / The Street in the sight line of those exiting Fakenham Road

· Pightle footpath – overgrown with brambles

· Sideout pavement at Clevency

· Duck End pipes need flushing

· Potholes: 

1. Walsingham Road left hand side edge of road

2. The Street near the White House (GP to provide photos)
· Parish Partnership Scheme for highway improvements sharing the cost 50/50 with the County Council (deadline for applications16 Dec): nothing required.
· Verge cutting in 2017: waiting for NCC rebate figure
· Grit boxes. Are more needed e.g. on Dildash Lane. Is there still one near the chapel?
12. Street furniture
· Parish Clock: update, donations, celebration event
· Work on dial:
1. new stainless steel dial 5’6’’ supplied and painted blue by RBS Engineering, also removing old dial, transporting new dial and re-instating on Church tower
2. numerals etc gilded by B Huggins Signwriter
3. new pair of hands supplied by Walton Associates
4. repointing around clock dial and replacing broken tiles on nave roof
5. scaffolding supplied by Narford Scaffolding Ltd

· Fundraising was a great success raising £2,276 to date.

· Celebration event on Sat 21 November at 11.45 am, expenses for refreshments met by parish councillors. 
· Article and photo of the new dial on the Church Tower appeared in the EDP and Fakenham and Wells Times, thanks to G Peabody.

· A huge thank you to all for their contributions, including putting together, printing and delivering leaflets, submitting articles and photos to the press, co-ordinating repairs etc, etc. To note that there have been lots of positive comments.

13. Allotments
· Allotment Holders Gathering - on 27 Nov at 10am at Top Farm with coffee and bacon roll.
· Meeting to discuss the way forward date to be arranged.
14. IT –

· Wi-Fi zone: not really possible as the only place for a hub would be the Social Club.
· Superfast broadband cabinet has been installed. It could be up to four months for it to be connected.
15. Parish Council: 

· Thanks to those who have worked for the village which is much appreciated e.g. litter picking, delivering the Newsletter, overseeing library, cutting hedges and grass, cleaning drains and grups, general maintenance, etc, etc.
· Mobile Post Office: to note that a request has been made to the Post Master at Guist, who provides the service and this has been forwarded to the Post Office manager of the area who will need to assess the situation and carry out a consultation.
· Response to Community Led Housing Question and Precept consultation. None
16. Reports from parish councillors
· Archive evening has been postponed.
17. Communicating with the village / communication from members of the public
· Newsletter items: pest control info, cutting hedges, both occupier’s responsibility; thanks for  donations for clock.
· Magazine/ newsletter: to consider proposal from V Thompson to have a ‘magazine-style’ newsletter for the village with community news, events, and editorial in addition to the parish council newsletter (see attached draft of layout). Following a discussion it was agreed that this initiative was not suitable for the parish council and should be self-funding. It was suggested that the Social Club might be interested as it a way to promote events at the Club.
18. Correspondence: mail circulated as usual

· To note response from Social Club in respect of hiring for meetings 
· To note that the Social Club would allow a parish clock fundraising event to be held in the Social Club.
19. Any other business for report or placing on the agenda for the next Meeting.
· parking space
· implications of Transparency Code
· information board
· Budget and Precept
20. To confirm the date of the next meeting at 7 pm on Thurs 12 January 2017 in the Social Club.

Meeting closed at 9.20 pm
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Signed: …………….............................



Date………………..


Chairman


